## NORMAN PLANNING COMMISSION REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

## APRIL 12, 2012

The Planning Commission of the City of Norman, Cleveland County, State of Oklahoma, met in Regular Session in the Council Chambers of the Norman Municipal Building, 201 West Gray Street, on the 12<sup>th</sup> day of April 2012. Notice and agenda of the meeting were posted at the Norman Municipal Building and online at <a href="http://www.normanok.gov/content/boards-commissions">http://www.normanok.gov/content/boards-commissions</a> twenty-four hours prior to the beginning of the meeting.

Chairman Andy Sherrer called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

\* \* \*

Item No. 1, being:

ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT

Dave Boeck
Jim Gasaway
Diana Hartley
Tom Knotts
Curtis McCarty
Roberta Pailes
Andy Sherrer

MEMBERS ABSENT

Cynthia Gordon Chris Lewis

A quorum was present.

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT

Susan Connors, Director, Planning & Community Development

Doug Koscinski, Manager, Current Planning

Division

Ken Danner, Subdivision Development

Manager

Roné Tromble, Recording Secretary

Jane Hudson, Planner II Wayne Stenis, Planner II

Leah Messner, Asst. City Attorney

Rick Hoffstatter, GIS Analyst

Terry Floyd, Development Coordinator

\* \* \*

## Item No. 9, being:

RESOLUTION NO. R-1112-118 — ELSEY PARTNERS REQUEST AMENDMENT OF THE NORMAN 2025 LAND USE AND TRANSPORTATION PLAN (LUP-1112-5) FROM LOW DENSITY RESIDENTIAL DESIGNATION AND HIGH DENSITY RESIDENTIAL DESIGNATION TO SPECIAL PLANNING AREA 9, TO ALLOW VERY HIGH-DENSITY HOUSING, ON ALL OF BLOCK 3, STATE UNIVERSITY ADDITION.

#### ITEMS SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD:

- NORMAN 2025 Land Use Map
- 2. Staff Report
- 3. Exhibit A Applicant's Proposal
- 4. Exhibit B Draft Prepared by Staff

#### PRESENTATION BY STAFF:

Mr. Koscinski reported we don't do very many special planning areas; they've been incorporated in both the 2020 and 2025 Plans. Some of the ones in 2020 have dropped off as they got implemented, and some new ones were created. This is probably one of first times you've seen someone ask you, outside of that plan process, to create such a district. This is the area just west of the tracks, the entire block from McCullough down to Boyd and between Monnett and the tracks. The applicant owns or controls more than half of that block and they are ready to bring forward a zoning application for what I would classify as a very high-density residential apartment complex. We really don't have a zoning district in Norman that would readily accommodate that. They can't ask for RM-10, or whatever that number might be. We have no such district. Our RM-6 district, which is the most prevalent multi-family district that we utilize, typically tops out at around 40 units to the acre. This is a request that would greatly exceed that, and so we've tried to identify, through a special planning area, some of the criteria we think this applicant and subsequent applicants would have to address in order to implement a true high density residential environment. Today you could do it as a planned unit development - that's our catch-all. We would throw that at anybody that said they wanted to do anything special. It doesn't really quite fit that, but that's the best approach we have today. All special planning areas, including this one in front of you, should it get adopted, are implemented by the PUD process. It allows the applicant to create specific rules and regulations and parameters for the development to occur. If the Council chooses to agree with those, that becomes the regulatory basis for that PUD. You could do some special uses - we've got some mixed use buildings under our current ordinance that could also be used to get close to some of this. But this one is almost a unique location and the density is high enough to warrant special consideration in this case. The problem that we've had is that the University is a wonderful university and it continues to grow. So as the students come, the market is responding by trying to provide housing for these students. The little garage apartments are wonderful for some people, but they don't accommodate thousands of new students that keep showing up here every fall. As you know, most of them have located in more suburban locations near other residential uses that are much lower in density. Imhoff Road is the best example. So far I think there are at least two out there and a third or fourth being discussed periodically. This applicant, like some others that we have heard from recently, are trying to get closer to the campus to try to make that a destination that they can cooperate with. They want to emphasize a pedestrian environment. You could literally walk to class from here - you wouldn't need your car. This company provides adequate parking, but not in the ratios that Norman typically sees in most of our suburban apartment complexes. Their application for rezoning was not quite ready. They are ready to move forward with that, but this is kind of a half-step. They would like to create this area, have a discussion, get the City Council to buy into this concept, and then follow that up with an actual zoning application in a month or two, whenever they're fully ready to develop their process. They're here to make their own independent presentation to you. As you can see, we've got a mixture of low-density and high-density residential in this block already and it's right across the street from OU and probably should be in some sort of a high-density residential designation. The applicant provided Exhibit A as their original proposal; we have fleshed that out and added a few more criteria. Ours is a bit more detailed. We've tried to identify some parameters under this special planning area that they, or any other applicant, would have to meet. This would be a high-density residential district -- approximately 100 units to the acrethat's more than three times what we typically see in most of our current suburban apartment complexes. Private open spaces would be limited in a pedestrian-framed environment like this; there's no opportunity in that entire block to have a two-acre park or large setbacks that would allow volleyball courts and things like that. There will be amenities - there need to be amenities - but they probably will more focus on the public environment - the façade along Boyd Street, what they do with the sidewalks, how they relate to the street. Those are some of the kind of things you'll see that are different in this sort of complex than you do in more suburban locations where we start talking about park-like settings with very few scattered buildings. These are going to be large, intense buildings. We've outlined six stories as an upper limit. That's about 75 feet in height, give or take - that's a tall building. Most of the buildings that OU is building along Boyd and Jenkins are about that same height, so that will give you a frame of reference for what we're talking about. They would be compatible in height and size to those. We would allow, in this case, just as we did in the Mixed Use District, reduced building setbacks - we want those buildings to come to the street. We want them to have a pedestrian relationship, but with the streetscape. As part of that, we would emphasize high-quality design; we would like pedestrian amenities. We would like the building to have some articulation, like a porch, a balcony, awnings, things that might impose a human scale to something that is otherwise a very tall building. In summary, Norman's ordinances do reflect a suburban bias - that's what we are. We've been a suburban community for decades. We're now starting to reach the critical mass; we're approaching 120,000 people. We are a small city in our own right at this point - we've got at least four nibbles, including this one, for people that are interested in high density developments somewhere near the campus, because that's the main draw in this part of town. So this is not the only one that we will see in the future, and I think we need to try to get in front of that in one sense. We need to have an open discussion about design, its impact on neighbors, and how to implement those designs and what sort of design parameters. The 2025 Plan hints at some of that redevelopment stuff; we try to give emphasis in the plan to the infill development, and yet there's very little in the Plan that addresses how to do that. One of the key questions we keep coming back to is how much density is truly enough? I have personal feelings, as I'm sure every one of you does. But the community has made no such statement. We don't have a zoning ordinance that says 40 units is good – 50 units to the acre is bad – or 60 – or 100 – or 150. You can get very high density with good design if you know what you're doing. Six stories is about where they end up, because you change construction types when you go above that. So, for the foreseeable future, that's probably where Norman will see the height of buildings - somewhere in the six story range. Typically what happens is you'll have a fireproof construction on the first one or two floors - typically steel/concrete buildings; above that it goes to what they call a Type 5 construction that's protected, but it's not full concrete buildings.

Staff is in the awkward position, at this point, of not being able to make that recommendation to you. We've tried to study it. We've had only about a month or so to talk about this, and so we've come up with some parameters for a special planning area. Those may be acceptable to the Commission and, if so, please recommend that they move forward to the City Council. I'm not comfortable with making that recommendation to you. I think we, as a community, and the Commission needs to be involved in a bigger discussion about the topic of density and where it's appropriate. So that's, I'm afraid, our non-recommendation at this point.

We did get some protests from people. I think it's a 17% protest, if I remember the figures correctly. The one unusual thing in here, and something you'll probably see more of, is a condominium project -- 401 Lofts - where the units are sold individually. Three of those individuals protested this rezoning; the whole building did not. So we assigned a percentage of land. Our protest maps are based on area, not on number of people. So that's where the 17% came from. One of the properties that is inside the special planning area also protested inclusion in that area. That is not a significant protest within the area, but somebody from within the area sent us a letter.

- 2. Mr. McCarty This is a very unique project. As a special planning area, how do we do that when they don't have full control over all of the properties inside the special planning area?
- 3. Mr. Koscinski Special planning area is simply a policy directive. There's no ordinance. There's no zoning that's imposed with that. You would still have the ability to react to a specific zoning request. Again, all special planning areas are implemented by the PUD process, so they'll be bringing you a PUD that says I'm going to be building a brick building that is six stories that does this and has these setbacks, and you will be able to react to that. Hopefully this draft that we've outlined for you would at least be the framework for how they would frame their response.
- 4. Mr. McCarty I guess more what I'm looking at is the people that are inside of this proposed special planning area that may not agree with this. Does that affect their property rights or their property?
- 5. Mr. Koscinski No. It's a policy.
- 6. Mr. McCarty So it's all or nothing. If it's a special planning area and this is listed, it would have to agree with everybody in the property.
- 7. Mr. Koscinski We felt that it would be more appropriate for that entire block to become a special planning area. If, in fact, we wish high density to occur in this part of Norman near campus, I think it's appropriate for that whole block to be considered in that fashion. Because if a six story building goes up, I guarantee the remainder of those properties in that block will be sold in a matter of years at the most and another project will come along. And rather than go through this process twice, we felt it was prudent to just do it once and outline what it is you think the community ought to expect or see there.
- 8. Ms. Connors I just wanted to add that, if this becomes a special planning area, in order for the project to move forward, all the property owners would have to agree to the next application of a rezoning. This can happen with 51% of control, but the next step cannot.
- 9. Mr. McCarty The City has some type of form or something that says they have 51% control right now?
- 10. Mr. Koscinski Yes. They have deeds or contracts for more than half of that block.
- 11. Mr. Knotts This is a mega project on a small area and, although I'm kind of excited about the possibilities in that area and that people are looking at that. However, I think the idea of having that small a study area is very short-sighted. To me, in looking at the Campus Corner TIF area that has performed pretty well, I think, and there's a homogeneity through all of that from Campus Corner over to the BNSF Railroad. Maybe that would be a more appropriate study area, to get a better vision for the area. There's nothing so constant as change. And things will happen and it seems to me that this is a pretty short, small focus that could preclude some excellent planning, I think.
- 12. Mr. Koscinski I don't know that I disagree with you, but at this juncture to go step back and try to re-do a much larger plan area we really weren't ready to move that way. We think it's appropriate to take a hard look right there at Boyd Street, but whether that district should go all the way to Duffy or all the way downtown, for that matter, is a much bigger question.
- 13. Mr. Knotts I believe the area warrants that big a question, and I didn't really expect you to say that you were ready to go. All the facts that you laid out earlier about increasing

enrollment and all of that and the need for private housing I think are all true. The problem is that I think the special planning district is just way limited, and if we went forward with this, I think it would kind of disrupt the whole opportunity that we would have as a City to do some excellent planning.

- 14. Ms. Pailes Can we clarify exactly what it is that we're going to be voting on? Are we voting to accept a special planning area 9 with the general provisions as outlined on page 9-3? Is that going to be the topic of the vote?
- 15. Mr. Koscinski I would hope that you would endorse the special planning area provisions that staff created on page 9-5. But you're entitled to make whatever recommendation you wish. If you simply want to go with the shorter version that was prepared by the applicant, that's obviously your choice.
- 16. Ms. Pailes Does the public have this information also, out of curiosity, since there's obviously a lot of ...
- 17. Mr. Koscinski We did not mail that information out to very many people. No. It's been available since we printed the agenda. That's one of the reasons for our reluctance to move forward with it. It has not been widely disseminated.
- 18. Ms. Connors Our agenda is on the website, so it is available to the public. That's the usual method of allowing the public to see our staff reports.
- 19. Mr. McCarty In the City's draft for the special planning area, parking is not really defined the requirements. Is it one per bedroom? I saw that in their report, but what was staff's thoughts on parking?
- 20. Mr. Koscinski Our current ordinance requires 1.8 per unit. It doesn't matter how big or small it is. That's been in our ordinance, literally, from the 60s and 70s. That expected, if you want to go back historically, developers would build apartment complexes that had a range of uses. And 1.8 more or less meets that requirement for a range of uses. If you are simply designing for lack of a better term all efficiency apartments one bedrooms or less you probably don't need 1.8 per unit. You would be over-providing parking, which, in a true urbanist principle, you really don't want to have acres and acres of surplus parking. You want to have enough, but you want to push people into giving up their cars and perhaps living without them, taking the bus, walking to school. You want to limit the parking to a certain extent. I think we're still a suburban community, so we need to address parking, but I think something less than 1.8 for smaller units is an appropriate number. What that number is, I don't have it in front of you tonight. And a PUD allows you that little bit of flexibility, if that's a critical element.
- 21. Ms. Connors I was just going to add it's through the PUD process, rather than the special planning area the zoning and the Planned Unit Development zoning would allow us to control the number of parking spaces that we wanted to assign to this, rather than in the comprehensive plan.
- 22. Mr. Boeck That sort of dialogue happens to agree upon some kind of a program as to how the PUD would work?
- 23. Ms. Connors That's really where the design detail should take place.
- 24. Ms. Hartley Doug, you said that there are several other projects, somewhat similar in nature to this, that could come forward in the next few months?

- 25. Mr. Koscinski Similar. Some closer than others. Some very nebulous, to be honest with you.
- 26. Ms. Hartley In the same general area? Around campus?
- 27. Mr. Koscinski Yes.
- 28. Ms. Hartley So how does this help us, as a Planning Commission, deal with those that are coming down the line?
- 29. Mr. Koscinski One of them is much smaller, so these parameters would be easily met by the smaller project. But we have two others that we've heard of that are substantial projects that are similar in scope. So this would help you outline if the next guy comes in and says I need 150 units, you say, no, we had that discussion. 100 is where we want to be, as an example.
- 30. Chairman Sherrer Just to be clear on this, because it's kind of a confusing item. I guess the recommendation that I'm understanding from staff and you may both want to clarify this is that there is no recommendation on this, with the thought that this idea of high density type designation, or just in general, that particular topic should be in some way addressed, probably by Council, and whoever Council designates.
- 31. Mr. Koscinski We're reluctant to give you full guidance and say this is the only way that we'll ever go and these are the numbers. We've outlined some stuff because that's our responsibility. If you wish to vote on that or discuss that, we're here to do that with you. If you're not ready, and we are not, then we would suggest that you postpone this and hopefully study it over the next week month two months whatever it takes. I don't want to predict your timeframe.

## PRESENTATION BY THE APPLICANT:

Chris Elsey, 2052 Hunting Avenue, Manhattan, Kansas – I've got a fairly lengthy slideshow, and hopefully I can buzz through that in short order here. Really, what we're trying to do is we're trying to have a discussion on density – we feel like high density is a good thing. Density is a good thing, as long as it's in the right place. I applaud Doug and the Planning staff. They kind of came up with some parameters here to set about on how we envision high density. And if you go through the sheet here, we'll get into some of those – but those points 1 through 8 – that is effectively defining the box on what we're dealing with. I think it's important to understand that special planning district that we're proposing - the idea behind that is we're trying to determine if the City of Norman wants to embrace the idea of density in more of an urban form, or if you want to continue with more of a suburban development pattern, which has currently been displayed in the City. Just briefly about us - we're a vertically integrated student housing company. We design, build, and manage our own properties. We don't build stuff and leave. We feel like it's a good model, so we try to stick around. We try to be good neighbors. The reason we're attracted to doing high-density infill is it has been successful for us in Manhattan. We just got two projects approved in Stillwater. We went through a similar process there. They rewrote some zoning there to create a new high-rise district, and that was in response to two projects that we did there that are kind of similar in scope. So we're going to be starting on 450 beds in Stillwater starting in June. This is just kind of the tip of the iceberg on the discussion on density; this is going to be a lengthy process. I think we realize that. We're trying to get feedback and kind of figure out where's the line and where everything is at. Again, the advantages of high density - it's essentially you're trying to get people out of the cars and where they can walk places. The advantages of walking are you're reducing urban sprawl, you're reducing vehicular problems, parking issues. It's just a more sustainable – it's smart growth. It's preserving the greenbelt around the community. It's easier on the infrastructure, because you're not having to bring new infrastructure out to the suburbs - you can use the existing infrastructure that's there. Again, the question we're trying to address here is is this the right location for high density? And it's there in red, north of Boyd from Monnett to the railroad tracks and south of McCullough. There's going to be quite a few slides here and we're just going to try to walk around the area to kind of give you a context for what we're talking about. So I'm going to try to go pretty quickly through this. But basically, the south side of Boyd Street is where the University has developed and we would propose that the north side needs to catch up with the south side. So on the south side you have buildings that are higher mass, and on the north side with the 401 Lofts project that has begun, but we would propose that we continue doing that down the Boyd corridor. This is just from the other angle, from the north. This is from the railroad tracks looking back to the west. We're coming down - if you see that gray box there, that's the type of scale we're looking at. This is an urban apartment complex in Oklahoma City and it has been imposed on the site. This is to give you an idea of the scale of the project. Basically we're walking around the south side of the property. This is kind of from the corner - we're coming down. Here it is again. This is from Boyd and Trout. The original development that we had proposed, we would place a - basically it's called a Texas donut, so the parking structure is wrapped by the building and you enter into the parking structure underneath the building and then the building wraps the parking structure. Here's from the Energy Center. This is looking back toward the railroad tracks down Boyd. Here's just on the street level. Again, we're trying to push the building up to the street to create a more pedestrian environment. Here, again, is the Boyd campus corridor. Here's some of the other structures. Here's the art museum. So again, this is all the south side that we're encouraging the north side to catch up with the south side. I just want to give you kind of a brief – I don't know if any of you had a chance to drive around and look at the existing properties there. This is just from the south side - here's some images of what is currently there. And then this would be from McCullough. This would be from Monnett. And then this, again, this is just walking around the building just to give you kind of a frame of reference. So, again, we're not – I think as Commissioner Boeck said, the details and the architectural articulation and character of the building - that's all going to be discussed when we go through the PUD process. What we're trying to discuss now is is this scale of development appropriate for this area. We want to get that answered – I mean that is the main issue we're trying to address. We need to know that. Is the density of this character and scale – is this appropriate for this area or not? It helps us save time. It helps the staff save time. That's really the key issue we're trying to deal with here. So we're walking around the building again. Here's some existing projects - the 401 Lofts - similar scale. Now these are infill projects. This is in Provo, Utah around BYU. This is a similar area. It had single-family homes and they basically up-zoned it and put these projects in it. This is up in Stillwater. This is an existing project that is built there and our two projects are mimicking this one. This is the project in Oklahoma City. Here's another one. Here's the different - one through eight. We'll kind of quickly go through these. We would agree with pretty much all of them, except for number one. I would recommend on density that we focus more on population density, rather than unit density. The issue with doing density on a units per acre is that you can have 100 four-bedroom units and that means you have 400 beds there, or you can have 100 one-bedroom units and you can have 100 beds there. So, obviously, you've got a difference of 400 people living there or potentially 100 people living there. So we would propose, basically, you split the difference and you go with a straight 250 bedrooms per acre. So you're actually dealing with density is the amount of people that are living there, not the amount of units that are there, because a unit can either be one, two, three, or four bedrooms. Here's the 10% open space. These are courtyard - inward oriented structures. So they would have a pool and recreation that would be focused on the inside – inside that interior courtyard. Here's just some imagery of that. The 75 feet or the six stories - the Stillwater Flats is actually at 72 feet - that's too the peak of the roof. So if you go with more of a traditional gable style roof you're going to get to that 75 foot, but if you go with a traditional flatter roof, you can get that six stories under that 75 feet. So that's just something for your consideration as well. The parking - I would propose one space per bedroom and then I would propose all structured parking. I think in urban environments there is nothing worse than seeing surface parking lots. The setbacks - just trying to get the building up to the street. I would concur with what staff has recommended there. And then the design having articulation with windows, porches, awnings – I'm just trying to show you some examples of that. But, again, all these design details - that would be worked out in the PUD process and there's lots of flexibility in that. The public space - obviously you can do a lot with the landscaping between the street and the building. The issues with infrastructure – there's always lots of concerns about infrastructure. I'm not an engineer. We've had a traffic impact analysis done with a proposal that we already had. They had actually proposed a traffic light at the corner of Trout and our intersection into the parking garage. All of this is going to be kind of in flux. Essentially, the infrastructure - we have to meet the different infrastructure requirements and if the engineers tell us we can't do it, then we can't build it that dense. So the infrastructure sustains – determines what the density that we're going to have there. That's a discussion for a later date. If it's not sustained by the current sewer system, or whatever, then it's going to have to go from four stories to three stories. So, again, I would encourage you – we're just trying to determine - get everything else out of the way - this is a discussion on density and we're trying to determine is this the right place for density. We feel like it is because, simply, the residents that live here can walk to the major employer, which would be the University, and then a major entertainment destination, which would be Campus Corner. I think if you look at Campus Corner, we were just there having dinner at Chipotle - I think that's a really dynamic area and if you look at that all the buildings are right up to the lot line and there's people walking around, and the reason it's successful is because there's 3,000 people across the street that can use it. Density is a good thing if it's in the right spot. I would welcome any questions you guys have for us. We'd like to be in on the discussion of hopefully trying to create something really dynamic here in Norman. I think if you visit a lot of other college towns, they've embraced this kind of higher density urban stuff and I think there's a real opportunity for some really neat things here in Norman.

- 2. Mr. Boeck Not any comments directly to him right now. I know we're going to have lots of comments from the audience and I've got comments to make, but I'd like to hear other comments first.
- 3. Mr. McCarty How many of these projects have you all done around campuses or in your company?

Mr. Elsey – We have developed 450 beds in Manhattan, Kansas. But as far as with a structured parking garage, we're starting our first two in Stillwater this June. So we've gone through the entitlement process. Those have been approved, and we're just starting these first two. So the timeframe on this – this obviously is going to be at least a year discussion, I would anticipate, here. So nothing is going to happen here until 2013-2014, I would anticipate.

Mr. McCarty – So all the pictures you showed, were any of those projects yours?

Mr. Elsey – No, they are not. No.

4. Ms. Pailes – Were the projects you did in Kansas developed at this density?

Mr. Elsey – No, they were not. No.

Ms. Pailes - How come?

Mr. Elsey – The city staff there basically outlawed putting in parking structures, so they wanted surface parking lots. So that's – essentially the highest density you can go is if you've got – you can essentially go 3-4 stories, and then you have to put a surface parking lot, and that's what you get. So basically what drives up density is a structured parking garage.

Ms. Pailes – And once it's built, do you manage them?

Mr. Elsey – We do, yeah.

Ms. Pailes – Your corporation continues as the management corporation.

Mr. Elsey – We feel like it's a great model. They're really successful. If you tour – we went from here down to New Orleans to do a service project down there in the 9<sup>th</sup> Ward and we stopped at pretty much every major university along the way. Pretty much every one of them has – they're going this direction with this higher density structured parking.

5. Mr. Knotts – You mentioned a 450-bed unit in Stillwater?

Mr. Elsey – That's correct.

Mr. Knotts - And on what acreage?

Mr. Elsey – One is – we have 100 – so there's two projects there. There's 164 beds on 0.87 acres, so that's at about 140 – I believe it's 140 units per acres. And then we have 313 beds on about an acre and a quarter and that's at about 154 units per acres. So what the folks in Stillwater did is they went with 150 units per acre for this new high-rise district that they developed.

Mr. Knotts – And the earlier discussion has been talking about 75 feet – six stories. What you showed was four.

Mr. Elsey – Yeah. Is how we like to do our stuff is we like to keep it all wood framed, so Type 5 construction and is what we do is we do – it's four stories with a garden level. So the lower level is actually kind of subterranean, so if this was the grade plane here the window would be here and this – it's almost kind of like a half basement. So we have five living levels.

Mr. Knotts – So it would flood?

Mr. Elsey - Will it flood? Hopefully not, no.

Mr. Knotts – Retention area.

Mr. Elsey – Our current projects that we have now – they're all under the 75 foot. I mean, they would all fit.

6. Mr. McCarty – Just to give us a scale, do you know how tall the Lofts 401 project is?

Mr. Elsey – I do not, but I would anticipate it would be close to that 75 feet.

Mr. McCarty – It's four-story, I believe.

Mr. Elsey – It's actually five stories. You've got one, two, three, four – so you've got four living levels and then you've got one floor that is – it's a podium, so it's essentially five stories. So, I mean – as far as the scale – I mean if you look at the 401 Lofts project, that's what we're talking about. It's essentially going to be of this scale. The parking, instead of being underneath of it, it's going to be on the interior and the building is going to wrap around it. So, I mean – we're essentially asking can we do the 401 Lofts on the other side of the railroad tracks? That's what we want to do.

7. Ms. Pailes – I can understand the 75 feet height is appropriate looking across Boyd to the south. But looking north, isn't that totally overwhelming in terms of all the residential areas to your north?

Mr. Elsey – Well, I would agree with you with that, but I guess my argument would be is that that area is predominantly – it's predominantly rental homes, for one. And then when all that was developed back in the turn of the – around 1900s, the University was smaller. It probably had maybe 3,000 students at it. You know, not even that. But today we've got 30,000 students and the question is shall we move forward with our development, or should we go backwards with it? Do we want to continue on with a suburban development? I mean, you're right. We can't make a five-story building look like a one-story craftsman house. You can't do it. So that's what we're here and we're asking you. You guys determine that this area – do you want density here? If you don't want density here, then, you know, we can't do it here and we'll pack our bags and try to go do it somewhere else. But we can't – I mean, we can't make a five-story building look like a one-story craftsman house. We can take some articulation off of it. We can take rhythms from it, but there's no way you can make a five-story building look like a – I mean, the massing of it – we just can't do it.

8. Chairman Sherrer – Just one question from me. Obviously you've understood and heard the staff recommendation. I assume you heard that earlier this week or last week. I think that it's becoming kind of apparent that, from a high density standpoint, in this community, we're trying to figure that out. Some of the questions that you just asked kind of in your response there. What are your thoughts about – is there a delay? I've heard you kind of say we want to make sure you figure this out. What are your thoughts in regard to ...

Mr. Elsey - Well, I would just encourage you - I would encourage - we would really appreciate getting this in front of the City Council and getting their thoughts on it. I think that's a discussion that needs to happen. And we've got to figure that - these issues in here - these eight issues - 1 mean that basically defines the box for urban high density. Our only stipulation would be - you know, I think it's important to - just the difference with the units. I mean with density, if you say 100 units per acre, I could put 100 four-bedroom apartments and have 400 people living there. could put 100 one-bedroom apartments and I'd have 100 people living there. So that's not controlling the density. So I would just encourage you to - that would be something that would need to be discussed further on with the City Council getting more toward a population density, as opposed to just a unit density. But I would encourage you guys to get this in front of the City Council, get some feedback from them, and we can move forward with that. I mean this is again, this is just the first - we're just looking at it. We're trying to determine is this the right place for density? That's all we're trying to do. Then we'll come back to you guys again with all the drawings – everything – and we can work through the nitty gritty on making – engineering it and making it work. But, from a conceptual point, we need to get you guys to go either, yes, we want density here or, no, we don't want density here. I mean that would be - we'd like your frank, honest – sooner than later would be great. Yes or no – we want density here.

9. Mr. Boeck – I need to make a comment. I just have to. I've talked to Chris a couple of times about this project and, you know, he asked for support. I'll be up front. I'll say I support density, because I think Norman, again, going back to aging in place – people want to live in the core of Norman where they can walk to the grocery store, where they can walk to the convenience store, the doctor's office, the bank – and the core of Norman is where we can do that. But we don't have the densities to do that. But the other side of the coin is he was showing pictures of campus, which has five-story buildings and looking at what the City is recommending here for high-density development, you've got – they talk about a ten-foot sidewalk with a building there, but Campus Corner has got two-story buildings with a wide sidewalk that allows for seating and mixed use and things like that. And on campus you have a big planting bed with lots of landscaping and a wide sidewalk and then another planting bed and then five and

six stories. And so – and Curtis and I were talking about the new dorm mixed-use building that's being done on the corner of Jenkins and Lindsey. They've got a lot of leeway with a parking lot and setback from the street, because when you look at high densities – first of all, you have to look at the use. Is it going to be all housing? Is it going to be mixed use? And so in my mind there needs to be a lot more discussion, even about these eight points here of what we're trying to do with high density. That's not going to happen tonight and it's not – whether it goes on to the City Council or not, it needs to be dealt with because, like Doug was saying, there's other people that want to do larger projects – higher density projects in this area because the demand is there. So that's my only comment.

# RECESS 7:45 to 7:55 p.m.

#### **AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION:**

- Joseph Bogan, 401 E. Boyd Street, Unit 401 My wife, Jane, and I are retired. We moved back to Norman. We purchased a condominium in the Loft 401 project. I have pretty good, big feet - I have size 13. If somebody came along and said here's this great pair of size 16 shoes, I wouldn't buy it. And the point is this project, in my view, is just too big for that particular area. Talking about density - it creates a lot more congestion. We located where we did in part so we could walk to Campus Corner and enjoy the amenities, and certainly people ought to be allowed to do that, but I do think that a project of this size and scope would detract from the overall aesthetics of the area - the Campus Corner has a lot of charm and I think this might detract from it. So I am concerned about it and I do oppose it, of course, as a result. Mr. Elsey made some comments about Loft 401 and I would like to take issue with some of those. Now my developer told me - we do live on the top level - that the level of our terrace was 52 feet. So if you add another story – 65 feet. Also the photograph of Loft 401 that was shown was focused on the largest part of the building. If you see the whole project, it is much more less dense in scope with the north building having two living levels and it fits the area, I think, a lot better than this particular other project would. So I think that a project of perhaps half the scope that is being proposed would be appropriate. Certainly I agree that development of that area is particularly important, but I just don't think this particular project is appropriate. Thank you very much. I appreciate the opportunity to speak to you.
- 2. Matt Sallusti, 401 E. Boyd Street, Suite 300 My wife and I are graduates of the OU College of Law and my wife undergrad as well. We also have a condominium unit at Loft 401 and our unit is number 300. I would echo what Mr. Bogan said. I agree with his comments. The only thing I would add, specifically, is we have 36 units at Loft 401, compared to 300+ which is being proposed here today. I think it's not a fair comparison to actually try to rely on what was built at Loft 401 East Boyd Street to what they're proposing today. I think traffic is a major issue that really needs to be considered. Anybody who lives in Norman knows that Boyd and Classen is one of the busiest intersections if not the busiest intersection whether there's a game or not in Norman and this is just going to add to it. Because, as we all know, college students have cars. They're proposing one car per bedroom. I just don't think this is a workable solution. With that, I'd just add that this is Norman, Oklahoma and not Stillwater, so I don't know if we need any comparisons to that.
- 3. John Edwards, 810 Monnett I have lived at 810 Monnett for 35 years or so. And, Mr. Easley, the street is Monnett. Monet was a painter; Monnett was a professor at the University. Monnett Street is a very unique street, in that it's a quiet residential area within walking distance not only to the campus, but also downtown. We have walked Legacy Trail many times down to the downtown area. The Plan 2025, which we've relied on for a long time or the 2020 before 2025 calls for this to remain a residential area. One of the reasons that there aren't large apartment buildings, and what have you, on the street is because the City Council has said repeatedly this is R-3 it's a residential area. You can build little garage apartments. You can

build three- or four-unit apartments. But you can't go up. You can't increase the density. We just had an apartment building - Monnett Place - built on the north end there of Monnett and Duffy. That's going to dump a lot of cars out onto Monnett, which they're either going to go north to Duffy, but most of them are going to go south toward the University and empty out onto Boyd. Currently, there's not a light there at Boyd and there will be increased accidents, I'm sure. Again, we've relied on the Planning Commission and the 2020 Plan – the 2025 Plan – to make improvements in our house over the years. In the 35 years we've been there we have spent probably over \$100,000 improving the property, adding to it, and improving the infrastructure. We are about to complete a \$30,000 improvement to the property. I would say if you're going to approve this density in that area, you might just as well close Monnett at Boyd and close it at Duffy and just make it all apartments, because that's what is going to happen. The University has not come north of Boyd. It has been an agreement, pretty much, between the City and the University that they would not move north of Boyd. The residential is going south. There's a lot of land down south of Imhoff in that area to build new apartment complexes if they want to tie in with the University. They have shuttle service so students can get to campus without having to drive cars. Again, I agree with what they said about game days - on game days you can't move in that area now. You add another 200 or 300 cars to the mix and it's going to be gridlock. Thank you.

- Cheryl Clayton, 503 Tulsa Street I, too, oppose this extreme high density. I don't think there's anyone in our area of town who wouldn't like to see that section of Boyd improved, but we would like to have it something made better, not made worse. I put my objections in writing. I don't know if you all got an opportunity to see that, so I'm not going to repeat what I've put in writing. I do want to say this, that in addition to being troubled by this extreme high density, I am troubled by the procedure that has been used in this 2025 Plan amendment. A notice went out to adjoining property owners and then it was published in the paper. After that came out, I took a copy of it and went down to City Hall and asked for a copy of what the 2025 Plan amendment would be because the notice in the paper said there's going to be an amendment and you can object to it. There wasn't anything. There wasn't anything in writing. Maybe I shouldn't have been surprised about that, but I truly was surprised about that. You know, you can see there are very many people out here in the public who are interested in this area of town and I think that if the City is going to send a notice out and say comment on this, that it is not unreasonable to expect there to be something in writing at that period in time and not developed after the fact. And the first time I heard anything about any specific plans was tonight at the council meeting, and I think at the very least the City could have put in the notice here's our website - check for periodic updates or we're going to develop the plan and you can check on it at some point in time and find it. And I really just don't think it's fair to the public to handle it that way. So I would appreciate you giving that some consideration.
- 5. Ben Southerland, 820 Monnett I'll reiterate what others have said. This is just too much in such an area. It's just too ambitious. If high density is what your goal is, then you can talk in terms of 900 units per acre. I mean, that becomes absurd after a point. On the north end of Monnett Street on the east side, there is an apartment complex a pretty new complex which I believe is less than 20 units and it's two-story and it is appropriate for the neighborhood. And I would use that as a precedent for that entire area. Thank you.
- 6. James Shelton, 914 Monnett I live at 914 Monnett, which is essentially right on the corner of Boyd and Monnett, and then I own a house at 903 McCullough, which is in the district that's wanting to be rezoned. This house has been in my family for almost 100 years. I've lived in the area throughout college and through my semi-retirement years. The traffic on Monnett cars park along Monnett. It's student parking. You can hardly get two cars down Monnett with cars parked on Monnett. In fact, I represent Nancy Blake, my neighbor who lives across the street, and David O'Connor who owns some property. We're landscaping. We're trying to improve Monnett. You don't want to know the amount of money I've put into restoring the house. Drive

by and take a look. But if you look at her house across the street, the dump trucks and garbage trucks have no room to turn other than to drive over the landscaping and sprinkler systems that are put in. I've taken it to the City Council. I've taken it as far as we could. We're referred back to the garbage company and, of course, they're not returning phone calls. So I guarantee tonight I'll have it fixed. Thank you.

- Ty Hardiman, 630 Miller Avenue I just want to say that I live in the Larsh Miller 7. neighborhood, as identified on the plan. I was also a member of the Core Area Coalition, for those of you that remember that, and a member of the Norman Future Committee when we went through the process to update the Norman 2020 Plan to the 2025 Plan. I'm going to read a couple of things from the 2025 Plan. Under Goal 3 in Housing and Neighborhoods, it states that we should "Proactively manage the preservation, revitalization and maintenance of existing urban neighborhoods." What's before you tonight is not proactive; it is extremely reactive. Proactive would be to bring the community together and let the citizens of this neighborhood and the surrounding neighborhoods and the citizens of this community decide what is best for high density development in the future of the core area. What we have instead is some builders who are coming in and deciding what they think the future of this neighborhood should look like and then trying to implement their plan on top of us, and I just think that's completely irresponsible and it is absolutely not consistent with the concept of making a master plan and adhering to it. Under the same Goal 3, the policy number 9 states that we should "Encourage housing designed for university student occupancy in areas suitable for high intensity uses." Is this area appropriate for high intensity use? Well, apparently not, because it was not reflected that way the last time we updated the Norman 2020 Plan to the 2025 Plan. There may be places on Campus Corner and the Larsh neighborhood that are suitable for these neighborhoods, but that should be determined, again, by the citizens of this community coming together and not on a parcel-by-parcel basis of a builder who wants to come in and build something somewhere in this community. I'd like to talk a little bit about special planning areas and the concept of bringing a special planning area request before the City. To quote from the 2025 Plan, "Within the Land Use Plan Map, several areas are identified that exhibit characteristics requiring special consideration." You want to know a place that is not listed as requiring special consideration? This parcel of land. That's why it's not already a special planning area. It would have been brought up in the last review of the Norman 2025 Plan changes. At the time of this meeting, had the City come and said we're considering putting special planning area along Monnett and we're considering for extremely high density, then we would have had that debate at that time and we would have seen what came out of it. But that did not happen. The special planning area should be identified by the citizens of the community, not brought, again, by builders. Now, this isn't the first time - I know this is the first time you guys have had this before you tonight, but this isn't the first time the citizens of this neighborhood have dealt with this. Because we've been to two Pre-Development meetings trying to head this off. The fact of the matter is that what we have here is a set of builders who are trying to do an end run around the Pre-Development and rezoning process and they're trying to put something in place that shouldn't be in the neighborhood - that's not permitted in the City's stuff already and should be really dealt with on a community-wide level and not individually, again. In the implementation plan, I'll just quote this from the Norman 2025 Implementation Plan – "Controls on Demolition of Buildings - A second direction for plan implementation is to strengthen controls on the demolition of buildings in . . . core area neighborhoods. In recent years, a common concern in Norman is that the edges of neighborhoods are constantly 'eroding' through the demolition of residential structures and their replacement . . . with surface parking lots . . . commercial or institutional buildings." I cannot think of a better example in Norman where this is occurring right now than on the very block that we're talking about this evening. So I think we need to make a statement to Council and make a statement to the developers. Thank you.
- 8. Rainey Powell, 1926 Pin Oak Circle I represent Campus Corner. We have some properties on the corner. I would like to mention that the properties that are currently in

consideration here are somewhat distressed and, generally, we think that having the intense housing is probably very good for business. One thing I would like to point out for consideration – if there is a bed, there needs to be a parking spot. So the parking needs to be considered in that regard. Thank you very much.

- Jayne Crumpley, 423 Elm Avenue I couldn't say better other than what Ty Hardiman said. I live in the core area. We live in deadly fear, because we're R-3, that someone will come and purchase several homes that are rentals – we are owner-occupied and rental pretty much evenly spaced between Boyd and Symmes - somebody will come in because we're R-3, tear down the houses, and build an apartment complex. I don't think any of us really object to infill, perhaps some more intense development, but something of this mass and scale just ruins any character in that neighborhood and you can't get character back. Buildings of this size, if it was on the other side, pretty much would be even with half the buildings that OU has. It probably wouldn't stand out. Except if you look at the buildings that we're looking at right now, look at the green space. Look at the right-of-way between the street and the sidewalk. Nice green spaces. I don't understand the concept that we should build to the sidewalk because it's more pedestrian friendly. You can't get any friendlier than that look right there. I mean, I also thought that we had a lot of concerns about covering property from stem to stern. They are covering an entire block. Run-off will be incredible. There's no way to get the water percolated back into the ground. As Ty said, and others have said, I really resent people from out of our area coming in and deciding that this is what we should have and what we want, because it's my understanding, from talking to Manhattan, Kansas that they would not allow something that looks like this in their neighborhood, and I applaud them for that. Thank you.
- Brett Bowers, 520 E. Boyd Street I've been to the pre-planning development meetings also. Tonight we keep talking about high density. But also at those they talked about new urbanism. And I happened to go to the Mayor's Roundtable last week. Mr. Boeck made a very nice presentation. Mr. McKown was also there. New urbanism is very different than what we're seeing with this. Rainey brought up a good point. I think new urbanism would be great for the Campus Corner area and things like that, which is your shops and things on the first floor and maybe some living space up above. I haven't heard anything about new urbanism tonight, but at the two pre-planning development meetings that's a lot of what we heard about. So I think we may be changing direction here to try to - somebody used the term end run a while ago, and I think the same thing might be used. I want to talk about a couple of other things. As Mr. Hardiman spoke a while ago and talked about certain things with documents and plans that have been put here in the City, but I also want to talk about the code of Norman and for planned unit developments in Section 420 - "Specifically, the purposes of this section are to encourage . . . more efficient and economic use of land resulting in smaller networks of utilities and streets, thereby lowering costs." Well, right now what you've got with this is you've got a lot heavier use on utilities for something like this, and we've already talked about the streets and McCullough and Monnett and Boyd Street. With that also being said, I want to look at some things that have been mentioned at the pre-planning development meeting and then also tonight. I want to make sure that you pay strict attention to these numbers that I'm going to give you and some of the facts that are written into the code of Norman. When it talks about this – and we've talked about around 200 units. As at the pre-planning development meeting we talked about 220 units, but they're also talking 300 beds - so it's not 220 units - it's 300 beds unless the plan has changed since then. So we're talking about 1.35-1.4 acres is what we're looking here. So your 220 units at 1.39 acres, but you're talking 300 beds at that same space. What the City says: "Eligible properties" in a PUD "must normally be two acres or larger in size." This is 31% smaller than two acres. So the code itself states that it must be normally two acres in size. "Slightly smaller parcels may be eligible . . . " 31%, at least the math I learned at OU, is not that's not small. Also: "Parking and off-street loading. All ... established within a Planned Unit Development shall comply with the off-street parking and loading requirements as established in Sections 431.5 and 431.7." Again, it was mentioned tonight. That's 1.8. The code of Norman

says "shall" - shall does not mean you get an option. I know Mr. Koscinski had stated at one of the pre-planning development meetings – and I think I heard Ms. Connors state earlier tonight well the City can work with that and do that. Only if you change the code can you do that, because shall means you must do that. Also, if you look: "Common open space constitutes an essential ingredient in a Planned Unit Development and is one of the most basic and important design elements." That's written into the code of Norman. Here's three things I want to point out, and he did address green areas a while ago. "A minimum of ten to fifteen percent of the gross acres of any residential Planned Unit Development" - again I'm going to use the word -"shall be designated as common open space." Again, you don't get a choice unless you change the code. "No more than one-half of the common open space may be covered by water," So I know this has a pool that they're looking at, so that's something that you all would need to look at. And, also, "A minimum of ten percent of the gross area of the non-residential components of any Planned Unit Developments shall be designated as landscaped open space, not to be used for streets or parking." So you have to look at that. We're talking about parking in a high-rise. You've got limits on this and I'd just encourage you all to look very strongly at these facts that are written into the code of Norman. Thank you.

- 11. Steve Davis, 539 Shawnee Street I've heard a lot of talk tonight about high density, and I think one of the things that we're missing is that, initially, when we were talking about this it was very high density. It's not high density it's very high density. That's my concern. I think that when you talk about the number of units that we're placing in this area, what it does to the traffic, that east/west corridor there for Boyd Street very crowded any time of the day. Sunday morning when I drive to church, I look down Monnett and there are people parked all the way down there 9:00 on Sunday mornings. So you have a single lane passageway through there. So it's already crowded. It's already got too many cars in too tight a space. I think there are some real issues there. And no one has even mentioned the trains and what happens whenever that takes place in that area. So there's a lot of things there that I think that we have to think about. I say that not this project, not at this place, and not at this time.
- Cindee Pichot, 636 Okmulgee Street Make no mistake this project will affect my 12. property values, my historical neighborhood, and I am against it. I cannot emphasize that the Manhattan project that they said earlier was voted down by Manhattan; they said no to the Elsey brothers on the development there. Just because they got it in Stillwater doesn't mean it's good for us. I have had the privilege and the honor of living in a house that was built by Roscoe Cates - Senator Lee Cates walked the halls of my home, and that's a wonderful thing that happened there. So, too, are most of these homes in this neighborhood. They might be dilapidated at this point in time, but they have special character. One other thing that I want to mention is that the 2025 Plan did not anticipate this very extreme high density use. It was never contemplated by the plan nor the citizens of Norman. Therefore I think that you should vote this down. The Elsey brothers are simply trying to cram more people into a very, very short space for their profit and, obviously, that's what they're trying to do. The greenbelt is a big issue. There's no greenbelt other than that proposed that's already there by use of the railroad track, and that railroad track creates extreme traffic problems for those of us that live in that neighborhood. The other part of my comments is about a PUD. A PUD, according to the code - and it's my understanding that they're going to try to change this - is that "It is the intent of" the PUD "section to encourage developments with a superior built environment". I challenge each one of you to look at the projects that have been built by the Elsey brothers and see if they're And the purpose of the PUD is to bring about a "unified superior built environments. development and to provide for the application of design ingenuity in such developments while protecting existing and future surrounding areas". That's our property. That's all these property owners in here. I ask that you folks do that and take a good, hard look at this. Not this project. They want an answer and I say this is their answer.

- Sheena Murphy, 535 E. Boyd Street I brought my cheat sheet here with me. I've submitted a letter to you and so I'm not going to repeat anything that I said in that letter. I just want to make a few points now. First of all, in regards to the agenda on the website – I checked as of Tuesday and I couldn't find the agenda. I called about it and whoever answered the phone said sometimes she has a problem, she has to post it in two different places and she was busy at the time and couldn't do it. So I will point that out to you as maybe you want to check up on that procedural issue. You've already heard about 401 Lofts not being a good reference because it's a much smaller development in terms of the number of units there. I'd also like to point out that Elsey points out that they are a vertically integrated company, and that's all well and good. But they're growing extremely rapidly. And so they've got a couple of hundred units in Kansas. They've got many more then in Stillwater. So this would be another big project that they're undertaking. So if their finances don't play out and they have to get rid of things, we're left holding the bag on what is left in Norman. So we should make a decision here independent of who is going to be managing this property in the future. We've been told that the north side of Boyd has to catch up with the south side of Boyd. And I'll point out that we're looking at some of that property right there developed by the University, and that setback there is easily 15 feet. You can't do that on the other side because the parcel that they're talking about is too small, so you're going to have a really tall building, but a narrow building because you'd have these big setbacks. And that is part of the problem here is that we're looking at something that is just too small a parcel for a special area designation. It would be the smallest special area designation in Norman by a factor of 3. New urbanism is a great idea, but this isn't new urbanism. New urbanism calls for human scale and common areas. And I resent the fact that we're being taken as we're not looking to the future because we're not embracing this new urbanism. It's not allowed in Manhattan, Kansas and with good reason. I'm from outside Manhattan - Manhattan, New York, that is. And so I grew up in an urban environment, but I grew up in a four-story building that my parents owned, so I'm not opposed to rental properties by any means. We had lots of green space and we had neighborhoods or stores that we could walk to. And I agree with those members of the council who think that we can do that here in Norman. But this is not the way to do this. So I say no to Special Area 9. It sets a horrible precedent for what we do with the future development of the core of Norman. Thank you.
- 14. Jill Edy, 1117 Classen Boulevard – One of the things I'd really like for you guys to think about as you consider these kind of higher density issues closer to campus is both who you're going to invite in and who you're going to push out. In other words, much of the discussion tonight has been about bringing students closer to campus and having them be closer to campus. And I want to point out that part of the charm of the neighborhoods that exist there now is that OU faculty and staff live next door to students. I live next door to a law school student and I live next door to a herd of undergraduates – I'm not quite sure what they major in. But it's part of the charm of the neighborhood that we all live together, that we all kind of figure out ways to get along in our different age groups and so on. I don't really anticipate that I'm aging to see any more members of OU faculty and staff move into my neighborhood if they know that 500 feet away is a building that's got 400 undergraduates in it. So, for me, an important part of the character of the neighborhood and those neighborhoods that surround campus is that it's not all students. It's not high density student housing - buildings that were designed to serve the needs of students - buildings that were designed essentially to serve the undergraduate population at OU. A part of the charm of those neighborhoods, and a part of why they're a really important part of Norman's culture is that people from the University community - not just the undergraduates - not just the students - the University community all live in these neighborhoods together. And for me that's something that's very important to preserve. Thank you.

### DISCUSSION AND ACTION BY THE PLANNING COMMISSION:

1. Mr. Boeck – Listening to the comments of our constituents, I was impressed at the conciseness that everybody had. I, again, want to say that I am for higher densities in Norman.

They asked me to read a book called The Triumph of the City, which I ordered off of Amazon, got a used copy for \$3.95, and read it, and it's a really good book. It's a Harvard economics professor talking about why cities work. And one of the things they talk about is how expensive it is to live in cities where you restrict growth. And I know, from living here for 40 years, that the Campus Corner area is one of the most sought after areas to live in, and that's why we can maintain \$165-\$185 a square foot – west of campus, north of campus, east of campus. But one of the issues that we have here is that there's a lot of people that want to move back to Norman. What makes Norman an age-friendly community or an aging in place community is the fact that we have the University here, which has all kinds of assets. And I know lots of people that moved back here - never left here - I think one of our speakers went to school here, grew up here, has semi-retired here and there's a lot of people in Norman that are like that because Norman is such a great place. And what I'm getting to is I applaud what they're trying to do. I looked at what they did in Stillwater and the Stillwater neighborhood where they're building is totally different from what we're doing here or the area that we're in. And, quite frankly, I see it as an improvement up there, because it's really a four or five or six block area of run-down - a little bit of commercial, a lit bit of residential, not much of anything kind of deal, so it actually improves it. Curtis and I were talking. That street along Boyd is one of the most dilapidated streets we have in Norman. The house that Joe Hilton lived in 25 years ago has never had anyone living in it since he gave it back to the bank. And there's other properties along Boyd that are just barely kept up. I know a couple of them the roofs collapsed and they had to repair them - the landlords had to repair them so that people could actually continue living there. I do know that we have people that are homeowners in that neighborhood. But, to me, the idea of improving a neighborhood and improving a chance for people to live close to campus is going to require that we do some high density, but what we need to do from this meeting tonight is realize that we have to have a serious discussion among the citizens of the neighborhood, the citizens of Norman, the employees, the staff at the City of Norman, and all the commissions and figure out what it is that we want to do to maintain our ability to be a high-quality community to live in. So that leads me to say I can't support this project right now and even passing it along even as a special designation because it's extremely highly dense. We have to deal with all the issues of utilities, of parking, of what this means to other tracts of land in the neighborhood and between Campus Corner and downtown. I applaud the City for trying to put together a special use zoning conversation or list of things to do, but it's far from being perfect and it needs to be fleshed out before we ever deal with something like this.

- 2. Mr. Knotts I would just reiterate what I opened this discussion with earlier with Doug that I'm not opposed to density. I haven't read this book, but I believe that we need to look at a larger area and plan for that with the citizens what they feel somewhat comfortable with. I'm not going to be able to support this program tonight.
- 3. Mr. Gasaway I think there's several issues. Some of them we've talked about a little bit tonight, and some that we haven't. I think the issue of density is something, just as a general issue not even on this particular spot that is becoming a hot topic and I think that Council and the citizens need to address that general issue. But there's also the issue of where you do the density? I can think of very few places in Norman where something this dense would be appropriate or welcomed by residents of that area. Very few areas of town. And I think we have to come up with some parameters on that. But I think in this area in particular you have to look at the impact on the surrounding area. I'm not sure how tall the Financial Center in downtown Norman is it's six stories tall. It may be a little over 70 feet tall. But I can think of how many times I've eaten up there and sat in the window and I can see in people's back yards for miles. And a good part of our dinner conversation was what was going on in some of those yards and businesses at that time. I think if you put something that's six stories tall in a residential neighborhood, you are not only impacting the people across the street or one block away, you're impacting people six blocks to a mile away because they have the ability to see into your back yard, and I don't think that's fair to the citizens not only the close ones, but the ones that

are within viewing distance. I think the other issue is, in Norman we have spent years with an emphasis on preserving our existing neighborhoods. We have several commissions that work on that. We've had a lot of citizen input, and I think some of the residents mentioned there are some distressed houses in this area. I can think of very few areas in town where I wouldn't say there are some distressed houses, but there's also some beautifully kept homes that are owner-occupied. There are some nice kept homes there that are rental properties. I think right now Norman's emphasis is on preserving our neighborhoods, and I think it would be a terrible mistake to change that, at least without a significant amount of further discussion. So I would not be supporting this tonight.

- Ms. Pailes For kind of the general background you all are probably familiar with this, but the density discussion has to do with density is a good thing because it fully utilizes expensive infrastructure. It fully utilizes your streets and your sewers. There does come a time, though, when you're sitting at Classen and Boyd and you sit through three stop lights before you can go through on a normal day that you think this area is full up. And, of course, there is a point where you have reached total density. Now, where that is, we have not yet decided, and even once we decide, that's going to be an ongoing discussion. But, at any rate, this is not the time for this development because those discussions have not been held. Nor is this the place. This neighborhood north of there is one of the locations in Norman that actually has a sense of place and that's very valuable. It's valuable economically. It's valuable to the people who live there. It's valuable in terms of the entire tone of the community. And you don't want to violate that sense of place. I also might say – and this is personal. This is not anybody else, probably. Norman is a prairie community. Prairie communities are notable for openness, horizon. They're not notable for being overwhelmed with tall Manhattan-like buildings. And so we kind of need to ponder our sense of place as we look for an efficient community. One of the other places that comes to mind where we have done this is downtown. We could have leveled the downtown areas - there were certainly many buildings there that had seen better days. We chose not to. We chose to embrace the territorial architecture and apply it to some of the new parts of town. And those are handsome parts of town - both the old and the new. So you do not necessarily want to tear down something that's shabby. Maybe you need to embrace that and build upon it.
- Mr. McCarty Well, this has been very healthy discussion, and I think it's a good start for 5. the City to start thinking about high density development and what that means. I'm not sure this is the right place to do it. I'm not saying it is or it isn't, but I believe it's time for us – we reviewed a mixed unit development – a MUD – and had a new zoning ordinance for that that was done a couple of years ago. I think it may be time for us, as a City, to discuss high density development. It is what's going on around the country with urban sprawl. We're trying to control how cities are growing and where they're growing and where people are going to live. So I believe that - I'm not saying I'm supporting this, but what I am supporting is that we charge our staff and our City to start looking at a high density development plan so that we don't get into these scenarios where we have neighborhoods in uproars over a potential unplanned high density plan. We We have no guidelines for anybody to do high density don't have any stipulations. development. This isn't going to be the first project I'm sure we're going to hear about. We're going to have more in the future. Where they go - I don't know. Maybe it's other land where there's not houses. But there is a time where cities evolve and these things do take place. Again, this is something that we need to discuss and move forward with as a City. I'm in support for our City and our staff and our citizens to think about this. What it would look like. Where it would be. Where are these special planning areas, if we do them? And what are the limitations? How many beds? How many rooms? How many parking spots? What's the height? All the things that come along with high density. Is it required to have new urbanism ideas? Grocery in the bottom or food sources or shopping or what is it? With that said, I don't know where we go from here, but I think they have brought a very aggressive plan to us for what high density would look like. We don't have a site plan or anything. That would be very helpful for

me to see what the site plan is. What is the open space? Where is the parking? The things that usually are kind of the next step. For us to just sit back and say, no, it's not accepted, is hard for me when I don't know really what it looks like. I think the 401 Lofts project fits in well for where it was. There's many people that showed up, just like you all, when that zoning came through to tear down the building that was there that didn't want it torn down. Now there's many people – heard a couple speak tonight that love it, but they don't want something similar next to them. Well, we heard the same thing from the neighbors when that project was built. I guess what I'm getting at is that high density is going to come. How we control it from the City standpoint. What do we charge our staff to do? What do we charge the citizens to work with us in that aspect and create a plan for a high density ordinance or zoning overlay or special planning area – whatever it may be. So I don't know where that leaves us, but those are my thoughts.

- 6. Ms. Hartley Well, I'm afraid if I don't say something, people will wonder what I was thinking. What I would like Roné to do is take what Ty Hardiman said, 'cause Ty said exactly what I would have said, and then, believe it or not, Tom Knotts even said some of what I would have said, which rarely happens. I do think we have to look at it on a much larger scale than just this project. I can't support this project, either, and look forward to continuing the discussion on how we can develop some higher density areas within our city.
- 7. Mr. Boeck Speaking of Ty Hardiman I've served on committees and commissions with him and I love him. He's a very thoughtful person, but thinking of the neighborhood that he lives in and my wife and I are getting ready to build a one-story house that we can grow old in one of the things to me that's important about this conversation is he lives in the Miller neighborhood and I know a couple older people that live in that neighborhood that are tired of walking up and down two and three flights of stairs and taking care of their lawns, but there's no place for them to move in the core of Norman where they can walk around. Now, hearing two of the people that live at 401 one being a retired couple and one being a young couple that's the kind of stuff that we need to talk about in terms of how Norman develops, is how can we create housing that fits in the neighborhood, that works for different kinds of people, different age groups of people, that makes Norman a great place to settle and live. That's my only other comment.
- Mr. Sherrer I think there are three things that I usually find myself in favor of, and those 8. are infill, revitalization of core areas, and then I think high density when appropriate and when it surrounds areas of potential retail development where sales tax dollars can be gained from that. I think I heard someone from Campus Corner speak earlier and I think they had some good points about having pedestrian areas and places where you can actually visit, students, providing opportunities to spend money that certainly provides a lot of the other things here in this town that we so vitally desire. Along with my fellow commissioners, I struggle with not knowing enough. I think until we actually come to a conclusion of what high density looks like and what it appears like within our community, it's going to be real hard for me to understand any particular project – not this one project specifically, but really any project in general. I think we're going to have to come to a conclusion of what that looks like for our community. The other thing that I would raise, that hasn't been mentioned, there were some references to the 2025 Plan. More and more I feel like it's appropriate that our community consider getting back together and looking at having a 2030, 2035 Plan – whatever is appropriate. I know it's been some time since we've looked at that, because we're talking about a district tonight that I think, from a community-wide perspective, it makes a whole lot of sense that we develop some sort of a plan. Again, when the 2025 Plan, and the 2020 Plan prior to that, were created, I know that made sense then, and probably much of it makes sense, if not all of it, makes sense now. But when these projects come forward, it makes me wonder what does the community really want? Where do we fit in that? I would encourage this commission and City staff and Council to consider where we are and what we want to do in that area. One last question. I want to

make sure I understand our options. We can have a motion to approve this, could have a motion to reject, or could have a motion that says no recommendation. Is that correct?

- 9. Ms. Connors Mr. Chairman, I think you have an additional choice. So you would be approving the request by the applicant, or denying the request by the applicant, or postponing for any period of time, including indefinitely, or you could make no recommendation and send this on to City Council, perhaps with the request that there be this City-wide discussion of high density that you would like to be involved with or not.
- 10. Jimmy McWater, 818 Mockingbird Lane Does this 50% control of the property within this area that they're asking for this change apply to whether or not you vote tonight on anything? Because, as I understand it, they only have control of 10 lots out of 20, which is exactly 50%, not 51%. So if they do not have if that's a requirement, then they don't. In square footage, they definitely don't, because two of the lots they have control two of those ten are half lots.
- 11. Mr. Sherrer My understanding is they do have the capacity to bring this forward. The City staff has reviewed that for this particular request. I think there has been some review that has actually taken place, and we appreciate your concern. We'll re-review. Certainly want to make sure. Obviously, our comments and motions go forward to the City Council and, at that point, we'll certainly have a better understanding.

Jim Gasaway moved to recommend rejection of Resolution No. R-1112-118 to the City Council. Dave Boeck seconded the motion.

- 12. Ms. Hartley If we want to send a message to Council that we want this to be a discussion item either a study session, if we start it that way with Planning Commission or the Council, is that a friendly amendment to this, or is that a separate vote? Because it's not an actual action item on the agenda. What are our options with that?
- 13. Ms. Connors I think that can just be a recommendation from the Commission attached to your actual motion.
- 14. Chairman Sherrer Commissioner Hartley, just to make sure I understood, are you requesting that we attach that recommendation to the Council? I want to make sure I restate this correctly I would like you to restate exactly what you would like to have attached.
- 15. Ms. Hartley I'm not sure what the appropriate process is, in terms of engaging the community and the Council and Planning Commission. I know that with other issues that we have looked at as a Planning Commission, we usually do it in study session format. Kind of look at some best practices, look at some other examples. We'll have Dave give us a very brief book review. And then talk about it that way, and then, from the study session, have some kind of a motion from Planning Commission then that goes on to Council. I'm not sure what the appropriate process or next step is.
- 16. Chairman Sherrer We certainly have the four options for the types of motion. I think the question really becomes more about how to other than the comments what are we attaching?
- 17. Ms. Connors So, if I might, I believe what you're doing is you have a motion on the floor to deny the request a motion and a second and what you're saying is, in addition, you would like City Council to take up the discussion of high density, where, how, and all the comments that were received this evening, and that the Planning Commission would like to be involved in that discussion.

- 18. Ms. Hartley Correct.
- 19. Mr. Gasaway And I might emphasize it's high density as a policy not high density on this particular issue for further discussion.

There being no further discussion, a vote on the motion was taken with the following result:

YEAS Dave Boeck, Jim Gasaway, Diana Hartley, Tom Knotts,

Curtis McCarty, Roberta Pailes, Andy Sherrer

NAYES None

ABSENT Cynthia Gordon, Chris Lewis

Ms. Tromble announced that the motion to recommend rejection of Resolution No. R-1112-118 to the City Council passed by a vote of 7-0, with the additional recommendation that there be a discussion of high density development as a policy for Norman.

\* \* \*

RECESS 8:53 to 9:04 p.m.

\* \* \*